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August 11, 2022

Regular Meeting Minutes
 
Town Council Members Present:  Mayor Brenda Kozlowski- Presiding, Darrel Nish, Scott Solum-Excused, Jim Brown-Excused, Marc Mair
Staff: Planner-Brian Preece- Excused, Clerk-Karen Mair, Public Works-Justin Hooper.
Public: David Hendricksen, Bob Kowallis, Michael Bauer, Don Sant, Lisa Sant, Tony Morbeck, Amy Tuddleman, Si Hutt, Vaughn Rasband, Anita Bunnle, Duncan Bunnle, Kam Brown, Alan Brown, Kay Shean, Luke Searle, Tate Stone, Stephen Jeffers, Eric Bunker, Phil Edwards, Amy Steele. 
Meeting called to order: 7:00 p.m. 

Pledge of Allegiance: Marc Mair
Opening Prayer: Darrel Nish
Approval for Meeting Minutes for July 7, 2022– Mayor Kozlowski asks if all the members have had a chance to read through the minutes and if so, she will accept a motion.  Marc Mair makes a motion to approve the minutes for July 7, 2022. Darrel Nish seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. The minutes are approved as written.
Financials for July 2022 – Mayor Kozlowski asks the council if they had all reviewed the financials for June 2022. With no questions the Mayor calls for a motion. Darrel Nish makes a motion to approve the financials for July 2022. Marc Mair seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. Financials are approved for July 2022.
Public Comment: Michael Bauer states that Swiss Days is coming up and there is a signup sheet for volunteers to help with Swiss Days. They will be taking volunteers up until the event which is September 5 and 6 2022. 

Luke Searle wants to thank everyone for letting him be a part of the Pioneer Day celebration. He is running unopposed for the county seat at large. He felt it was an awesome opportunity to be a part of the community. 

The Mayor Amends the Agenda in order to let the Hospital give their presentation first. The hospital Administrator needs to leave as soon as possible. 
Hospital Report- Si Hutt gives an update on the hospital. He indicates that they are here to help everyone live their best lives possible. IHC is a nonprofit hospital. We do charity care. We do have a charity care fund to help out those that cannot afford to pay for health care. 
We are working very closely with the Park City Intermountain Hospital. It is very important to work together. The doctors work at both hospitals. Either hospital is level one and level tow trauma. We can help better using telehealth to work with specialist that can help us get you the right care you need until we can get you to the necessary hospital for whatever may be your need. 

We are also working with the Wasatch County School District and the nurses at the school. If a prescription is necessary we can now keep your student at the school and with the help of your physician, we can administer the correct medication at the school instead of the student leaving or going to the insta-care. 

He explains that there certain procedures that are taken care of at each hospital. The intensive care unit is in the Park City Hospital. 

We are expanding our services that is becoming more of a demand as the community grows. We are expanding our labs and x-ray labs to make it more convenient to come to here than have to travel. 

Amy Steele asks the question as to why the forms that you fill out for the school doesn’t give you the option to opt out of the medical section on line. It has to be printed and taken in to the school. By signing the form without the opt-out option, this gives the rights of your student’s health over to the school. She feels that this is not properly noted and most parents don’t realize what they are signing. She feels this is her job as a parent, not the schools. Ms. Tuddleman states that the school will not do any medical treatment without the consent of the parent. 
The Mayor thanks the hospital for coming and informing the community of the new and updating information of the Heber IHC and the Park City IHC. She feels that they are doing a great job. 

Heber Valley Corridor Environmental Impact Study- Craig Hancock is the project manager here and in Provo Canyon. He can be the point of contact with any questions anyone may have. He explains that they are in the screening phase which is a federal phase. The purpose of this study is in 3 phases. The first is to improve mobility to Heber Main Street. The second is to improve for non-motorized systems such as trail ways and bike paths. The third is to allow Heber City to meet their vision. 
They have been looking at a broad range of solutions. We started with 17 and grew to 23. We have narrowed it down to 5. 
There was a public hearing that was held where the improvements were discussed. There were some that made improvements to the east some on Hwy 40 and some to the west. 
There were several concerns on how the bypass would affect the schools, neighborhoods and Main Street in Heber. There is concern on how it would impact the wetlands in the North Fields area as well. The screening looked at what affects it may have on Heber keeping its historic Main Street, the new development north of town and the North Fields. 
The study has been narrowed down to five alternatives. (See attachment). 

There will be another public hearing and comment period once the EIS is complete and the best route is decided.

Comments from the residents: 

Mike Bauer asks if this bypass is now truly needed now or so quickly now because of the study that was completed on the amount of trucks that are passing through the city on their way to and from the Vernal area. Craig states that the study was done on all traffic not just the trucks. Our understanding is that the bypass will not lessen the amount of tankers going to and from the refineries. The refineries are working at full capacity and cannot take any more trucks than what are already going. 
Bob Kowallis asks if this is all the trucks on Hwy 40 and Hwy 189 are included in this. It is stated that it is various trucks going to and from for different reasons.  There are not any tanker trucks coming up from Hwy 189. Bob asks where are all of the tanker trucks going to be routed after they leave the rail system. UDOT suggests that they look at the Basin Railway Map for the answers on the crude disbursement. It is stated that there are more trucks in general coming up Provo Canyon than on Hwy 40. 
The North Fields have lasted a long time and we have an opportunity to keep them or not, the decision that UDOT makes will determine whether our grandchildren will get to enjoy them or not. It is very hard to keep the open space and we have done it so far and would like to keep it that way if at all possible. Also other communities have constructed interstate systems that restrict trucks except for local deliveries at certain times of the day. That was an effective way to keep trucks off of main highways so that people can get around without the big trucks being there. Why can’t the trucks commute around the interstates in Utah and Salt Lake County during those times? 

Craig indicates that they are aware of how important the North Fields are to this community. As part of the eco process is that we look at all reasonable alternatives. The next portion of the study will go into more in-depth alternatives to preserve open space and the impacts to the areas in question. To the second part of the question, we cannot restrict trucks onto Hwy 189. They pay taxes and have a right to travel in the most economical way possible. We are looking into the State and Federal Law to see if there is any types of restrictions that could be put into place.  Darrel states that it looks like on two of the routes that 189 is eliminated. Craig confirms that it could be. They are wanting to reroute 189 onto the new bypass. Darrel asks what happen to 2400 South in the #2 drawing. Craig indicates that it would be a dead-end street. Darrel states that the towns concern is that it would force more traffic onto 3000 South, Daniels Road, Casperville Road and other streets to get to and from Heber.  Craig states they are not sure how to deal with 2400 South. These are some of the details they are starting to dive into now. Bob Kowallis asks if it is such a good thing to be dumping the bypass traffic north of 800 North into Hwy 40 just to create another congested area. He also asks if the interchanges will be above grade or below grade. Craig indicates that with the water table here and in the North Fields area that it would be above grade. 
Another concern is that by eliminating Hwy 189 to the intersection to Hwy 40 is that now the residents will have to either go through Daniels or Midway to get into town or by taking the bypass it would cause you to have to go all the way out and then back into town. This creates a big problem for us with traveling the extra miles and time out of the way to get into town. It would also create more traffic on 3000 south in Charleston and Daniels because it would be a shorter route therefore creating a problem on the roads that are not designed to handle the increased traffic. 

Bob states that he is surprised that the largest amount of traffic is from Hwy 189. It is stated that is has always been a highly traveled road from the residents that live on that road. It is worse during holiday weekends when the traffic is heavier than normal. It is a problem where it bottle necks down from 4 lanes to 2. People that are going hunting or camping are still going to go into town even if you eliminate 189. They will still have to go into town to get to 40 to go to Strawberrry or Current Creeek or to Vernal by taking 40. All this would do is divert the traffic onto roads that are mostly residential and not designed to handle that kind of flow. 
Vaughn Rasband asks why the decision is on 2400 South when the same thing can be accomplished on South Field Road. If the idea is to help the airport expand than South Field would help eliminate that possibility. UDOT states that they are not working in conjunction with the airport. That has been a misconception. Vaughn also asks what time frame we are looking at this taking place. Craig indicates that they are only funded for the environmental process so far. Vaughn ask if it is about 10 years. Craig indicates that is a good possibility. We have to go through these steps. After the studies are completed then they decide where the funding will come from. Vaughn asks where they are on finishing the 4 lanes in Provo Canyon.  It is stated that they are in the predesign phase of that and hope to have that wrapped up this year. The problem is that they are dealing with the Bureau of Reclamation which is a slower process. 
 The question is asked if there could be a light installed at the intersection of Hwy 189 and Hwy 113 before the new section is added. The traffic is high enough and the risk of another bad accident is only a matter of time. This is a question UDOT feels is worth checking into. 
The question is asked if it will be similar to Banqueter Highway. It is stated that it would have some roads coming off but mostly a limited access highway. There was an alternative for a roundabout but that has been eliminated. There will be some frontage roads north of 800 north to help to access some of the local traffic. 

The question is asked about how people’s property will be affected and what rights as property owners have.  UDOT states that they follow state law and have the land appraised and make offers to buy that property. The land owners can have their own appraisals and enter into negotiations. 

Once this EIS is complete we will publish it and there will be another public hearing along with another public comment time. 
Pioneer Day Celebration Update: Darrel feels that overall went for our first time selling our own food. We had a lot of volunteers that offered their time. (The attached spreadsheet itemizes the revenue and expenses). The Mayor feels that it is a good starting point to go forward with and make changes that will help benefit future celebrations. 
Town Hall Rentals: This is something that has been on the agenda for the last few months. This is something that we need to discuss and also look at renting to only residents and decide whether we want to rent to nonresidents.  The council decides to look at some more information and make a decision when the rest of the council is able to be in attendance. Darrel makes a motion to table this until we can get more information on the resident vs nonresident income from Karen and that we stop all rentals until this is decided. Marc Mair seconds the motion. All in favor. Motion carries.
Mini Excavator:
The Mayor feels that we should table the decision of the Mini Excavator until we have a full board to make the decision. Marc Mair makes the motion to table the decision on the Mini Excavator to the September agenda. Darrel Nish seconds the motion. All in favor. Motion carries.
Staff Reports: -   Justin Hooper – He states that we had to call the Sheriff’s Office to have a group removed from the building.  The renter came back the next day and made accusations of the town being racist and that I was being aggressive. I did notify the officer that had been on site and let him know that they had returned the next day so that it would be noted in the police report. Dave Hendricksen- Nothing, Brian Preece –Excused,  Karen Mair – Nothing.  Darrel Nish –Feels that we need to get together as a community and send a letter to UDOT.  I strongly encourage Daniels to do the same.  Marc Mair – States that he attended the Interlocal meeting. MAG is starting a new mapping system of the roads. They also talked about the new High School and informed us that there will be a public hearing on August 19, 2022 for anyone interested in attending and making a statement. Scott Solum -Excused, Jim Brown- Excused.  Mayor Kozlowski –I just want to thank everyone again for everything that everyone did to make the Charleston Celebration a big success.  
Darrel Nish makes a motion to adjourn. Marc Mair seconds the motion
Meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m. 
Submitted by Karen Mair – Clerk\Recorder

